Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

April 14, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:26 P.M, Monday, April 14, 2014 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane and five (5) residents.

Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 

Gordon Reese, Eureka Road question the Board on the process needed to have a “Slow Children at Play” sign erected at the knoll in the road near his home.  Highway Superintendent Eddy indicated there was such a sign there years ago and the Federal Government mandated all such signs be removed.  Mr. Reese then asked if a 45MPH, yellow sign could be put up.  The Highway Superintendent explained that portion of Eureka Road is a County Road.  Mr. Reese would need to take his concerns to the County, they in turn would do a traffic study and determine from that if a sign is needed.
Mr. Reese then asked if there were any plans to re-pave Eureka Road this year.  Councilperson Pritchard again stated that section of Eureka Road is a County Road and it would be up to the County to re-pave.  Mr. Reese stated that his daughter lives at 6600 Eureka Road and the culvert in front of her house needs repair.  It is not large enough to accept the water running through the ditch.
Marilyn Valvo, 5094 Eureka Road addressed the Board regarding the landscaping business next door to her home.  She stated that some years ago the Town replaced the water line and in doing so killed off a hedge row of trees separating her home from the landscaping business.  She stated that it is a mess over there; garbage is piled, concrete fill is piled and machinery is parked everywhere.  She asked if the Board would re-plant the trees so that she doesn’t have to look at it any more.  Councilperson Pritchard replied that the water main is not a Town line, it is a private main.  Mrs. Valvo then asked if the owner would be responsible to re-plant the trees.  The Board referred the question to Codes Officer Terry Williamson.  Mr. Williamson indicated he would speak to the owner of the landscaping business about cleaning up the debris.  He added the residents on the water line would be responsible for the trees.
Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane provided the Board with an update on the Health Care facility.  He stated they have approval on the final site plan.  They are estimating a June start date for construction and expect completion in eight (8) months.  Oneida Hospital, Hamilton Hospital and Utica Orthopedics are the three facilities involved.  Councilperson Pritchard advised Mr. Crane that he has been in contact with Kevin Lewis of Oneida County Soil and Water and they have agreed to be involved in the storm water management portion of construction.

The Supervisor thanked all who spoke and reconvened to the regular meeting.  He asked for the Highway Superintendents report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported they lost one of our trucks to a fire, it is a total loss. The insurance company has totaled it out.  We have been cleaning up after the long winter, patching pot holes and cleaning and sweeping Main Street.  We are back to working 7:00-3:30.
We have finished painting in the Justice room and have painted the front hall way at the Library.  
Superintendent Eddy added that he has obtained a quote off State Bid for a new truck, plow and sander of $204,217.00.   Supervisor Eisnor stated the old truck was insured for $190,000.00, and as long as we replace it with like and kind equipment.  The Supervisor will speak with the insurance company for clarification.  Discussion continued.

Councilperson Pritchard commented on a bill the Highway Department had last month for the disposal of used motor oil.  He advised the Highway Superintendent that White’s Farm Supply will come and take it for free.  They use it for heating oil.  
Superintendent Eddy told the Board the Town will be receiving an additional $13,000.00 in CHIPS money for the repair of pot holes.

Supervisor Eisnor relayed to the Board that Lynn Johnson, Park Maintenance, would like either a four-wheeler or a 4X4 pickup truck for picking up garbage at the Town Park.  Discussion was held and the consensus was that Mr. Johnson had a tractor with a bucket for the Park but traded it for the Ferris lawnmower.  There will no further purchase of equipment for the Park.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the tentative roll will be sent to the County this week.  He thanked the Highway Superintendent for the use of the Town pickup track to attend the conference at Jefferson Community College.  Sole Assessor Szarek stated that grievance day is the fourth Thursday in May.   
The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and thanked the Highway Department for all the painting they did in the Justice Court and the Library.  He then asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported the following: 
	Month
	Mar-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	3/3/14
	2014-0007
	Murphy
	Leonard
	5317 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-71
	Site Plan
	$150.00

	3/24/14
	2014-0008
	Shafer & Sons     
	 
	5622 NYS Route 233
	289.000-2-65
	Apt building
	$720.00

	3/24/14
	2014-0009
	Shafer & Sons     
	 
	5622 NYS Route 233
	289.000-2-65
	Septic
	$45.00

	3/24/14
	2014-0010
	Westmoreland Methodist Church
	 
	7282 West Main Street
	302.004-1-35
	Demolition
	$25.00

	3/25/14
	2014-0011
	Foote
	Robert
	Stop 7 Road
	315.000-1-20.6
	Area Variance
	$50.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$990.00


Codes Officer Williamson stated things are starting to pick up in the Codes Office.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if there is any Amish living in the Town of Westmoreland. The Codes Officer replied no, we have some Mennonites, but no Amish. Councilperson Hebbard asked if an Amish family were to build, would they be required to run water and electrical lines.  The answer was no.  Discussion followed.

Councilperson Husted asked if there were any code regulation regarding garbage lying around in residential lawns.  Codes Officer Williamson replied yes.  Councilperson Husted relayed two (2) offenders to the Codes Officer who agreed to approach the residents.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he received a call from Tracy DiLapi regarding her neighbor’s farm animals.  Codes Officer Williamson stated he also received a call and has already addressed the situation.  The chickens and turkeys will be moved to Eureka Road.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and notated the water reported submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint:

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests one being the house next to the Methodist Church. This house is being torn down and the water line redirected to the church. We will have to make sure that the water meter is working correctly after this has been completed.

· Murphy Construction was called in to replace the shut off for the church. The old shut off was broken and couldn’t be shut off. Used stock material out of the pump house. I will need to order another shut off to replace the one used so we have it readily available.

· Performed regular maintenance to the chlorine injection system. 

· Ordered 6 kits of reagent for the CL150 analyzer in the pump house. This was purchased through USA Blue Book. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed 2 UFPO’s in this water system.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the letters relating to the meter change in Tindall was mailed out with a flat $75.00 bill to Tindall Water District residents.  He then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in March we loaned out 1,206 items, and purchased twenty-one (21) new books for $313.97.  The library purchased three (3) new HP Windows 8 computers to replace the three XP’s that are no longer supported. Dawn will be setting these up this week.  The Highway men (Roger and Russ) did an excellent job painting the entryway to the library. It’s so bright and cheery, stop by and check it out. 
The Supervisor thanked Riley for her report and stated that Attorney Mattacola is ill but submitted the following report; 

 1. Continued reviewing surrounding municipalities’ and NYS legislation regarding hydro-fracking, and researched procedure for drafting a hydro-fracking ban;

2. Researched NYS General Municipal Law in connection with Town Board conflicts of interest; and 

3. Prepared for dog nuisance matter.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he received a letter from the Attorney regarding the conflict of interest in the Highway Department doing business with Frey the Wheelman, which is owned by Supervisor Eisnor.  The Supervisor indicated that he would rather the Highway Department purchase parts from another retailer.  This would avoid the possibility of any ethical violation.  In the event a part is not available anywhere else, the Supervisor stated that his Company would be able to help out.

The Supervisor asked for the Town Clerk’s report.  Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In March, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-two (52) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $494.00.  Of that, $89.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $405.00, which includes $10.00 in late fees.

On March 11, 2014 twelve (12) late notices were sent out for dogs due in February 2014.  Renewal notices, for fifty-six (56) dogs due in April, were sent out March 27, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $55.00, of which the Town realized $3.04 in commissions. 

One marriage license was sold in March for $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50. Ten (10) certified copies were issued for $100.00, one Junkyard permit was renewed for $25.00 and two (2) copies were made for a resident totaling $ .50. 

Ten (10) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

The Town Clerk’s Office closed at 11:30 A.M. on March 14, 2014 so that the Clerk and Deputy could attend the Oneida County Town Clerk’s meeting at the Marcy Town Hall.

Communications received:

1. John Miller, groSolar – proposal for a solar PV project in Westmoreland through NYSERDA funding.

2. Rich Huard, eCivis- proposal and fees associated with grant website.

3. Cohen Law Group- proposal for assistance in Time Warner Franchise transfer to Comcast.
Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-February


$          40.47

2. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

fuel- 1/31 to 2/28

$        697.98

3. Westmoreland School

fuel- 1/31 to 2/28

$   10,078.17

4. Westmoreland School

fuel- 12/31 to 1/31

$   13,633.12

5. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$        237.25

6. COCVAC



fuel- 1/31 to 2/28

$     2,795.81

7. Bank of Utica



CD interest


$        461.10

8. Eastern Shore


refund resulting from audit
$          78.00

10. NYMIR



supp. claim payment 08 Ford
$        585.60
The Town Clerk advised the Board that the Water Quality Reports have been added to the Town’s website.  As we are now allowed to use electronic means of notifying our customers of the Water Quality Reports, an insert was sent with the Spencer and Tindall water billings stating the reports are available on the website or by calling the Town Clerks office.

The Westmoreland United Methodist Church is requesting to hold a bake sale at the Town Hall on both Primary Day (June 24, 2014) and Election Day (November 4, 2014).

85 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to allow the Westmoreland United Methodist Church to hold bake sales at the Town Hall on June 24, 2014 and November 4, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Terry Williamson asked about the gro-Solar correspondence in the communications folder.  The Clerk advised that they were looking to see if the Town of Westmoreland was interested in any projects.  Mr. Williamson stated that is something the Town should look in to.  The Town of Vernon pays nothing in Nation Grid bills for five (5) months of the year since they installed their solar panels.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he is working with a matching funds organization to secure funds for the pool.  He indicated he will work with the Town Clerk in completing the applications.  He stated that he and the Supervisor will be meeting with the Pool Association on April 15, 2014.  In speaking with them he feels they have really stepped up their game and have already started on some fundraising projects.
The Town Park cameras are ready to be installed.  He will contact Lynn Johnson to schedule a time for installation.

Councilperson Husted asked if we have found a director for the Pool.  The Supervisor stated he would like to discuss this later.
Councilperson Pritchard notified the Board that he and Terry Williamson went over and looked at the pool.  By removing one shower on the men’s side and one dressing room on the girl’s side, the bathrooms can easily be retrofitted to be ADA compliant.  Paddle style fixtures will be needed for both sinks and a threshold will need to be removed.  Councilperson Pritchard spoke to a salesperson at Riverside Pools about a lift.  The salesman indicated the lifts run between $3,000.00 and $8,000.00 but most pools are not installing them unless and until they are challenged.

Councilperson Pritchard told the Board that he sent letters to Assemblyman Blankenbush, County Executive Anthony Picente, Lowes, Home Depot, Seneca Plumbing, the Community Foundation and Jay-K asking for funding or supplies.  He has only received a reply from the Community Foundation.  They indicated they do not provide funding for pools because they receive so many requests for pool funding.

Councilperson Hebbard indicated he has a contractor he wants to look at the pool and Supervisor Eisnor would like Frank Emeterio to see it also.

Councilperson Pritchard extended an invitation to the Board on behalf of the Historical Society to attend the plaque dedication for Bernie McGinnis on Sunday, April 27, 2014 at 2:00 P.M.
Councilperson Pritchard thanked Supervisor Eisnor for initiating the meeting the Board had with the County Executives.  After the meeting the Board attended in Vernon, it was important to hear the other side of the story.  He feels it was very beneficial in making an informed decision. Discussion continued. 
The Supervisor added that the best kept secret in Westmoreland is our Historical Society.  They have so many interesting photos, articles and items.  Margaret Leone suggested that something be placed in the newsletter to let people know the Historical Society’s hours of operation.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that he and Attorney Mattacola had a meeting with a representative from the City of Rome regarding the Oneida County Workers Compensation Plan.  Rome has saved thousands of dollars by leaving that plan.  The Supervisor has hired Actuary Solutions to review and advise the Town of Westmoreland on the cost of leaving the plan.  He will have quotes from three (3) different workers compensation plans for the next meeting and hopefully a report from the actuary.

The Supervisor made reference to a letter addressed to the Town Board from Charlene Hartman.  He asked the Board members to read the correspondence and ask for their thoughts.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that this subject was already addressed at an earlier Board meeting and as far as he is concerned the subject is closed. 

The Supervisor stated that he spoke with County Legislator George Joseph about opening the Furnace Street Bridge.  Legislator Joseph stated that County funds are available to re-open the bridge if the Town of Westmoreland would be willing to take over the road once the project is complete.  He asked the Board for permission to write a letter to the County asking them to re-open the bridge.  Councilperson Pritchard added that the bridge work must be up to specifications before we take over the road.

86 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Supervisor to write a letter to the County asking for their consideration in re-opening the Furnace Street Bridge.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he will ask the Highway Superintendent and the Fire Department to sign the letter also.  The Westmoreland Central School will write their own letter.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he is not necessarily in favor of this proposal but will abide by whatever the Board decides.  Discussion continued.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
87 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the Standard Workday Resolution as follows:

[image: image1.emf]All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board he place an ad in the Rome Sentinel for a Recreation Director.  He only had one reply, but this person is more than qualified and is very anxious to become involved in community affairs.  His name is Jarrod Otis; he has a degree in Operations and has had sales and marketing responsibilities.  He ran a County Fair in Massachusetts. The responsibilities of the Recreation Director were discussed.

88 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to appoint Jarrod Otis as the Recreation Director to oversee the Town Pool and the Town Park.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
89 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

90 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the minutes of March 10, 2014 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
91 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the Highway Claims, vouchers #67 through #93, which totals $110,524.30.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
92 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water

voucher #3

which totals

$  1,037.74
Westmoreland Water
vouchers #18-#27
which totals

$60,792.64

Spencer Settlement
vouchers #5-#6

which totals

$   1,071.74

Camelot Water

voucher #2

which totals

$   8,841.93
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

93 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund, vouchers #117 through #161, which total $30,247.55.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular Board meeting will be held May 12, 2014 at 6:30 P.M.  The Association of Towns meeting will be on May 1, 2014 at Marble Hill Inn.  Anyone wishing to attend should let the Town Clerk know by the end of the week.
Riley McFadden asked if the Westmoreland Town Offices sign could be put back up.  The Highway Superintendent stated he would call the State DOT.

94 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the purchase of a 2015 Western Star plow truck to replace truck #5 which was lost to a fire for the sum of $204,217.00.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the pickup truck that the Highway Superintendent was looking to purchase.  The Highway Superintendent stated he did not think the 550 pickup would be heavy enough.  He suggested they try to purchase International truck for $9,000.00 that they looked at last year.  Discussion continued.
95 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to allow the Highway Superintendent to research the availability of the International Truck and if available to purchase for $9,000.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

96 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 7:57 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk  
